Why am I writing to you?
The Blue Mountains Off Road Cyclists are seeking your help to overturn a decision by the Blue Mountains Council to close all the mountain bike tracks near Old Bathurst Road (OBR), along the eastern escarpment generally and adjoining ridgelines. For more information on BMORC goto http:\BMORC.com
 

The Situation
At the Council meeting on the 16th March the Blue Mountains Council decided to close all Downhill mountain bike tracks along the eastern escarpment.  This decision was taken against a report prepared by Council staff that had been developed in consultation with a number of local mtb riders.  The report recommended that a number of tracks recently developed near Mt Riverview be closed, a number of tracks near Old Bathurst Road be closed but importantly a number of other tracks remain open.  The Councillors ignored this report and instead closed all tracks: effectively shutting down within the Mountains any chance of there being steep technical mountain bike tracks.

It is important to note; that although Council had only intended to stop Downhill mountain biking, all forms of mountain biking have now effectively been stopped at the OBR track, as rangers can not differentiate between bike types. This was similarly outlined in the staff report, and shows that the decision impacts all mtb riders regardless of riding style.
 

What were the Councillors reasons?
The single biggest concern of the Councillors appears to be the potential for continuing erosion due to the steepness of the tracks.  It is the view of BMORC and IMBA - Australia that this environmental impact can be mitigated by improved track design and continual maintenance.  Mountain bike riders have continually offered volunteer labour to design, construct and more importantly maintain the tracks so as to make them environmentally sustainable.
 

Another reason given is the impact on the residents of the number of car movements associated with dropping off and picking up riders. This was true for the Nichols Pde track at Mt Riverview, however, the OBR tracks have existed for over 17 years and have not had any previous complaints until now. Council staff in their first report, letter dropped residents in and around Bowaga ave (which is the drop off point) and no negative feedback was received.
 

NOTE: the reasons given, of potential erosion and parking in residential streets, could be used to close down any mountain biking sites in the Mountains.

Only 20 residents, the majority being from Nichols Pde were opposed to both the staff report and mtb at OBR. However, at the first attempt by riders, the majority of the 80 supporters were from Sydney and or outside the Blue Mountains area. This is the main reason BMORC was established as a Blue Mountains specific resident advocacy group for sustainable and legitimate mountain bike tracks.
 

Who can help?
All Blue Mountains residents concerned with Councils removal of access to shared recreational areas can assist in this matter to demonstrate to council that wider consultation is needed before they band any user groups from our reserves and bushlands. As this is a local government issue, residents within the Blue Mountains will have the most impact, however, anybody with an interest in a health and outdoors lifestyle should support our efforts to Council the need for continued access as highlighted by the Council Staff report.
 

What can you do?
1) Write a letter to one of the local Councillors and send this (snail mail) to Blue Mountains Council.  Attached to this email is a document with suggested prompts to help you get started.  Also attached is a document with the contact details of each Councillor.
 

2) Send an email to each of the Councillors.
 

3) Attend the Council meeting on the 29th June at Katoomba.  It is most important that we turn up and show that this decision affects a large number of local people.
 

If you have questions?
Send an email to Alan David (via: climb_time@hotmail.com)

Alan is one of the original rider reps, that has been working with council and organising riders and volunteers. He is also the treasurer of the NSW Mountain Bike Association and a Trail advocate for the Western Sydney Mountain Bike club.
Sample Letters:

Dear Councillors

I am writing to express my disappointment at your lack of consultation with the broader community prior to prematurely deciding to stop access to lands deems for recreational use by mountain bikers who your own bike strategies recognise as recreational users.

Your recent motion to close the downhill tracks at Old Bathurst Road, and the Eastern Escarpment is plainly against your approved Plan of Management for the KnapSack Reserve which allows for Mountain biking and one Downhill track.

This highlights that previous council research and community consultation has previously deemed downhill mountain biking and mountain biking in general as appropriate to the Eastern Escarpment. This is in line with the staff report issued  for the ordinary council meeting on the 16March2010. Further your approval for Council Staff to search for alternative locations, at this same ordinary meeting, validates what both staff and local mountain bikers have outlined with regards to sustainable trails.

I urge you to reconsider your motion to close Old Bathurst Road and Stop Downhill mountain biking on the Eastern Escarpment, and instead approve Staff and local volunteers to implement a trackcare program with the view of putting a pilot program in place to monitor both environmental impacts and impacts to resident amenities associated with the reopening of the Old Bathurst road site.

Local riders and their representatives continue to endorse the findings of the staff report issued for the 16March2010 meeting, including the closure of the Nichols Parade track.

Sample 2

Dear Councillor

It is my understanding that the search for an alternative downhill mountain bike location has not found a suitable track to replace those closed at Old Bathurst Road. 

It never made sense to close down an established location and cut a new track in virgin bush, particularly given Councils previous approval of the KnapSack reserve Plan of Management that has approved downhill mountain bike use on the Eastern Escarpment.

The Staff report issued for discussion on the 16th of March 2010 was consistent with this KnapSack PoM and highlights that Staff have fully consulted with the community, and assessed the environmental impacts comprehensively.

I therefore ask that Brendan Luchetti’s original motion to investigate the feasibility of Downhill riding at Old Bathurst road be approved, and a trial trackcare program be established and a 3 year trial period be established to assess both the validity of implementing sustainable trail design and construction, assess the effectiveness and participation rates of volunteers in regular trackcare events, and more importantly monitor the level of resident complaints associate with the operation of the track for recreational use.

I again point out that the KnapSack reserve PoM removes all conflicts previously faced by Councilors with regards to the protection of the Eastern Escarpment, as full and detailed consultation and assessment was undertaken by expert council staff and impacted resident community groups, prior to Council’s approval of the plan.

